Minutes – Patient Forum Meeting – 12.02.13
Present: 
Patient Forum Members: Iris Connaughton, John Sencicle, David Burton, Colin Hartley, Ann Hartley John Surridge, Wendy Hunt, Janet Butcher, Michael Rose, Joyce Lambert, Steve Mahoney, Alan Grinsted, Cynthia Rosser, Moyra Carey, Linda Chapman, Stephen Chapman, Judith Hardy, Andrea Collyer, Susan Falconer & Carl Harris 
Dr E Wismayer – GP Partner

Mrs L Betts – Practice Manager

Miss R Halpin – Assistant Practice Manager

Apologies:  Barbara Parkins, Christine Brownridge, Brenda Donald, Jennifer Hardy. Ruth Pascoe, Geoffrey Rae, Edwina Russell, Patricia Binsted, Ann Whittington, Cliff Austin-Hayes, Beatrice Stroud & Laurence Stroud
1. Matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting

None
2. Feedback from Deal Health – Ms Rosser
Before Ms Rosser gave her feedback to the group, Becky reintroduced her to the group and explained her role.  Ms Rosser and Mrs Donald are two members of the forum group who volunteered to also attend the Deal Health forum group.  Becky emphasised to everyone that the purpose of their role at this group is to represent the patients at Balmoral Surgery.  This group is not to discuss practice issues, and is not an opportunity for a comparison between practices, but rather an opportunity for local patients to get involved in local commissioning developments and to express their views for healthcare in the local area.  Becky added that Ms Rosser and Mrs Donald are there to represent the forum, and subsequently they welcome feedback from the rest of the group, if there are issues that they think should be discussed at these meetings, group members can contact Becky or Lesley and they will forward these ideas to Ms Rosser and Mrs Donald.

Ms Rosser spoke to the group about a recent meeting she had attended.  She explained that recently there has been a lot of discussion around services being withdrawn at Deal Hospital, and Buckland Hospital being rebuilt.  She emphasised that the group felt that it is unacceptable for patients to be expected to travel to hospitals in Margate, Ashford, Canterbury or Buckland if the services at Deal are withdrawn and that for patients in Deal to get to these hospitals, more than one bus journey is required.
Ms Rosser also asked the group if anyone would volunteer to attend the Deal Health forum meetings, if either she or Mrs Donald are unable to go, and it was decided that if anyone is willing to do this, they should contact Becky or Lesley. 
3. Outcomes from Action Plan of Patient Satisfaction Survey 

Lesley explained to the group, that the practice has been working towards the action plan that was identified at the last patient forum meeting, and that good progress has been made. 
The practice has promoted online appointments at every opportunity.  The practice now includes information about this service at the bottom of every letter that is sent from the practice.  In addition to this, within our clinical software there is an opportunity to set a pop up box which comes up every time an appointment is booked for a patient who is not registered for online appointments, and this prompts the receptionist to ask patients if they would like to register.

With regards to improving the reliability of the software, the practice has liaised with our account manager, and due to some technical changes we have found that recently the software has been running well.  Lesley and Becky also attended a workshop which focused on online services, where they were given hints and tips which staff can refer to if the software is not working, and these have been passed to all staff in the practice newsletter.  At this meeting Lesley and Becky were also informed that patients cannot access online appointments when the practice back-up is running.  This was the first time that they had been told this, and the registration token that is given to patients, has now been updated to inform patients that there are certain times that the system is unavailable.  Lesley has also requested a separate helpline phone number which patients can ring if they are encountering problems with the system, as at the moment patients contact the surgery and it is very difficult to diagnose what the problem is as we are unable to see the patient’s computer.
One of the actions in the plan was to reconfigure the staffing of reception, to have one receptionist on the desk who just dealt with patients in the surgery, and one receptionist out the back to take all of the phone calls.  This has now been implemented, and so far the receptionists feel that it is an improvement and that waiting times are being reduced.  

As part of the action plan for improving access to the practice, the surgery is now open at lunchtime.  Due to staffing levels, this service has not been widely advertised, but the message has been changed on the phone, so that it no longer says that we are closed.  As awareness of lunchtime opening grows and demand increases, the practice will increase the staffing levels to ensure that there is adequate cover during this period. 

Lesley explained to the group that she has had to produce a report for the PCT based on the questionnaire that was distributed and the findings, and a copy of the full report is enclosed with the meetings from this meeting.  In addition to this, a copy of the report will be available on the practice website and in the waiting for patients at the practice who do not belong to the patient forum group.
4. Grapefruit Juice – Dr E Wismayer
Dr Wismayer spoke to the group about how grapefruit juice can interact with a lot of medications.   She explained that grapefruit juice has a contraindication with drugs, including statins & thyroxine tablets.  GPs cannot predict if certain individuals are more likely to have a reaction, but for certain patients their medications can become toxic, rather than therapeutic if taken with grapefruit juice.

She felt that this is something that not all patents are aware of and discussions were held with the group, about how awareness of this could be improved.  It was suggested that the practice adds a notice to the Jayex boards in the waiting room, which reminds patients that they should always read the leaflet which is enclosed with their medication, Lesley and Becky thought that this was a good idea, and will add this message.    One of the members of the group explained that she always used to get a warning printed on the label of her medication from the pharmacy, but this does not seem to be happening anymore.  It was decided that the practice would contact the pharmacies to see if they could start doing this again.  It was also suggested that there could be a notice in the East Kent Mercury to warn patients about this, but Lesley explained that it is quite expensive to do this, and not all patients purchase this newspaper.

5. Update on 111 – Dr E Wismayer
Dr Wismayer talked to the group about the new 111 service.  The 111 service is a national programme, and therefore the practice cannot opt out.  Dr Wismayer emphasised that the 111 service doesn't replace 999, the 999 service will remain as now and unaffected by the introduction of 111.
There will be a “soft launch” on 5th March and an official launch on 19th March.  Dr Wismayer informed the group that the 111 service will replace NHS Direct, as it is considered to be an easier number for patients to remember.  She added that one of the aims of the 111 service is reduce the amount of unnecessary 999 calls and unnecessary A&E attendances.  The 111 service can be rung 24hrs a day.  Calls are initially dealt with by a health advisor, and the aim of the service is not to make a diagnosis, but to rule out certain conditions and to direct you to the most appropriate service to deal with your condition.  Unlike NHS Direct, the 111 service works from a local directory of services, and therefore patients will be directed to services that are available in this area.  There are two call centres in this area, one in Ashford and one in Dorking, Surrey.   At a recent meeting that the practice attended, we were informed that each call centre will have a certain amount of nurses and paramedics, who will triage some of the calls if required, we were also informed that the call centres would have GPs working there, but it was not made clear the numbers that would be working and therefore the capacity they would have. The practice has expressed concern with the 111, due to a lack of information about the service.  However, as this is a national programme, feedback from individual practices has not been sought. 
Dr Wismayer explained that one of the aspirations of the 111 service is for them to be able to access practice’s appointment systems, and directly book an appointment to patients who contact them.  The practice foresees a number of problems with this, however it is unlikely to occur for a while.

There will be national publicity campaign to promote this service, but this will not be held until October as the contracts have not been awarded yet in certain localities.
6. Government proposals for GP contract changes – Dr E Wismayer
Dr Wismayer briefly discussed the GP contract changes with the group.  She explained that a new contract is currently in negotiations; however despite criticisms from the British Medical Association (BMA), it is unlikely that there will be any changes to the proposed contract, and this will be implemented from April 2013.  The practice has to work towards meeting targets in the Quality and Outcomes Framework, and the contract proposes to change a number of the targets and increase achievement thresholds within the existing ones.  Dr Wismayer told the group that one of the new targets will relate to dementia screening and will involve screening a larger group each year.  However she said that whilst this seems a useful indicator, GPs already do this and it is not an increase in screening that is needed, but an improvement in services for those who are diagnosed.

One of the targets that GPs have concern with, is trying to get all patients aged 16-79yrs to have a blood pressure reading which is under 140/90.  GPs feel that you cannot adopt a one size fits all approach for such a wide range of age groups and there is a concern that if you try and get elderly patient’s blood pressure too low, they risk falling.   From April 2013 is also likely that the all patients with hypertension will be asked to complete an annual exercise questionnaire.    

The new contract also includes two new immunisations to be given in General Practice, a shingles vaccination to patients aged 70 years, with a catch up programme for other ages, and an additional vaccination for babies to protect them against rotavirus.  
The proposed contract focuses heavily on online access to appointments and prescriptions, which the practice already offers.  However within this indicator, the new contract also aims to enable patients to have access to test results online and eventually patient’s must be able to access their full medical record.  Dr Wismayer said that there a number of practice concerns with the latter requirements, which mostly relate to confidentiality and information governance. 

Dr Wismayer explained to the group that the GPs have hesitations about the new contract, and feel that their time is being taken up screening patients, and achieving targets, rather than caring for individual patients.  However, if GPs do not meet the proposed targets, the practice income is greatly reduced, which may have an affect on staffing levels.  In addition to monetary effects, practices receive regular inspections and any practices that are deemed to be “poorly performing” will be investigated further.
Dr Wismayer also told the group that there are concerns that new contract changes will make General Practice unattractive to junior doctors, and there are also older GPs planning to retire earlier to avoid the changes.

7. AOB
i) BP Machine in the waiting

It was asked by a member of the group, how reliable the blood pressure machine in waiting was.  Dr Wismayer explained to the group that the machine has been checked, and it is regularly calibrated to ensure that does give accurate readings.  

ii) PSA Testing

One member of the group asked why PSA testing is not offered to all men over a certain age as a screening programme.  Dr Wismayer explained that all of the GPs within the practice feel that patients should be fully aware as to what they are getting into, before having a PSA test.  She explained that the test is not completely reliable and can give false positives, or false negatives.  She added that if a patient’s PSA test comes back raised, this will provoke a urology investigation which can be quite intrusive with a number of side effects, and this urology investigation could actually be unnecessary.   Dr Wismayer said that as long as patients are fully counselled about this, they will send them for a PSA test, but until a more reliable PSA test is established, she felt that routine screening would be result in a number of over investigated men.
iii) GP Partner who is responsible for cancer care

One of the members of the group asked whether there could be a specific partner in the practice who is responsible for cancer care, as he said that this occurs in one of his relative’s practice and it works very well.  Dr Wismayer replied that the doctors here value greatly the individual relationships that they build with their patients, and she felt it likely they would prefer not to have one doctor specialising in such a way as this will interrupt the lifelong patient journey relationship that they have.
Date of next meeting: 11th June 2013 @ 6pm

If you ever de register from the practice or wish to leave the patient forum group, we would be grateful if you could let either Becky or Lesley know.  We do not access the medical records of any of the patient forum group members and therefore we would not know if someone has deregistered from the practice, unless you inform us.
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